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*BEGIN* "The Continuing Adventures of Hawthorne Curve, Private Dick: The Case of 
the Emerald Espadrille," by Sam Smith 
 
My name is Curve. Hawthorne Curve. I'm a private dick. *I don't know about the 
'private' part, but you're half right, anyway. Have you seen my espadrille?!* 
 
This dame had just burst into my office. Called herself Lauren, like the movie 
star. *No, I call myself Lauren because my parents thought it was a pretty 
name.* 
 
She was a looker, this one. And at the moment, she was looking for something 
called the 'Emerald Espadrille.' I'd never heard of it. 
 
And unless 'espadrille' was a euphemism for something involving her mouth and 
Mr. Winky, I didn't really care. It'd been a hard week and I needed some R&R. 
 
She kept muttering about 'Target' and some guy named Isaac. Exotic name – Isaac 
Mizrahi. Was he the guy that made off with the Emerald Espadrille, I wonder? 
 
I knew Target. Who didn't? I'd solved a lot of mysteries just walking in the 
door. Everybody on the street knew if Target didn't have it, you didn't need it. 
 
But I wouldn't know this 'espadrille' if it walked up and bought me a Scotch. 
From Lauren's mood, though, I gathered it was real important. 
 
I adjusted the lampshade to let a little more ambience into the room. 'You don't 
score any points barging in here with another man's name on your lips,' I say. 
 
*Stop talking like that and help me find my espadrille, you idiot.* I like dames 
with spirit, but this one was coming on pretty strong even for my taste. 
 
*If you don't stop calling me a 'dame' the only thing you're going to taste is 
the back of my hand.* I could see she was emotional, so I offered her a drink. 
 
*Sure, you lay around and drink. Or maybe you could actually go hunt for a job 
today. But if I'm late for work, we won't be able to afford to drink OR EAT.* 
 
Clearly there was going to be no reasoning with this one. She was hysterical, 
she was desperate, and somehow she had convinced herself that it was my fault. 
 



I'd seen my share of dames in distress, so I knew what she needed was a little 
manly perspective. So I said to her, 'where was the last place you saw it?' 
 
I knew right away I'd hit home. She cocked her hip and bobbled her head until it 
came to rest at this forward-tilt angle. And she looked at me for a second. 
 
*If I knew the last place I'd seen it, I wouldn't be looking for it, now would 
I, Sherlock?* So that's how it was going to be, then. 
 
There was something about the dame that made me want to help her. Maybe it was 
all the crazy detours the moonlight had to make navigating around her figure. 
 
Maybe it was the hope she'd demonstrate her gratitude later. Or maybe it was the 
way she was twisting my ear and yelling at me to get off my lazy ass. Whatever. 
 
I hit the head to wash the sleep out of my eyes. I looked about how I felt. See, 
there'd been this misunderstanding with a gentleman from Tennessee last night. 
 
*By the way, you're an even bigger idiot when you're drinking.* Lauren had a 
mouth on her, and I wanted it on me. But for now, there was a mystery to solve. 
 
I splashed some water on my face. And shirt. And the floor. Spent a few seconds 
toweling off. Thinking – if I were the Emerald Espadrille, where would I be? 
 
I knew who I had to talk to. Something or somebody went missing around here, 
he'd have the low-down. His name was Mr. MacDuff. Some called him 'The Scot.' 
 
I found him in his usual spot, soaking up the sunlight in a comfy chair by a 
window. 'How are you, MacDuff?' He had a rep as real terror, but he ignored me.  
 
I looked around the room. Tried to act casual. But the clock was ticking. Lauren 
needed an espadrille and without it, I could kiss happy time good-bye. 
 
'I'm looking for an espadrille. Wouldn't know anything about that, would ya, 
Duff?' He rolled over and lifted his leg, hoping I might scritch his tummy. 
 
The whole time the dame is standing over my shoulder, breathing hard. And not in 
a good way. *I swear, if that dog chewed my new shoes I'm going to neuter YOU!* 
 
I had to think fast. The Scot was smart, but he was also a creature of habit. He 
might have stashed the loot at a place we called 'The Closet.' 
 
There had also been occasions where some of his less fortunate victims had, some 
time later, been unearthed in a place the locals called 'The Yard.' 
 
Then it hit me. The Scot had a special place for his really valuable stuff. 
Tuggy Rope. Mr. Bone. His prized squeaky Squirrel. 'Come with me,' I tell the 
dame. 
 
I led her up the creaky stairs, her yelling the whole way. You normally don't 
hear language like that unless the fleet's in.  
 
We turned the corner into 'The Office.' What a scene. Mr. Bone had been chewed 
completely in two. Tuggy Rope lay twisted, limp, motionless in the corner. 
 
I edged through the carnage to the basket where MacDuff kept his 'toys.' With my 
foot I nudged the basket to the side. And there it was: the Emerald Espadrille. 



 
Lauren lunged past me before I had a chance to react, pouncing like a starved 
alley-cat on the last fishstick on Earth. All I could do was watch. 
 
Dames. Turns out the Emerald Espadrille was just a shoe. Medium heel. Green, 
cork bottom, with some straps.  
 
She held it like a soccer mom cuddling a diamond anniversary pendant. I thought 
she was gonna cry, and I'm not much for tears. 
 
*Ohmygod.* I'd heard that before. She inspected it like a meat inspector might 
inspect a slab of meat. Checked the straps. Looked okay from where I sat. 
 
Finally she looked up. I braced myself for an enthusiastic show of gratitude. 
*You & that dog are lucky to be alive. These are ISAAC MIZRAHI.* That name 
again. 
 
Later on, I stopped by to visit The Scot. Just as I expected, he was watching 
Animal Planet. A show about squirrels. Creature of habit. 
 
'You're lucky, Duff,' I said to him. 'One day, maybe you won't be so lucky.' He 
looks up at me. Then he rolls over and raises his leg. 
 
*END* 
 


